
WCA Annual General Meeting – Minutes 

Tuesday, March 15, 2022 @ 7:00PM – 8:30PM, Virtual Video Conference via Zoom 

In attendance: 

Directors: Gary Ataman (Chair); Pete Norton, Sandro Weiner, Ben Wylie (absent), Tom Connell, Luigi 
Salerno 

Committee Chairs: Pete Norton (Secretary); Bill Ness (Outings Committee); Barb Young (Treasurer), 
Jeff Haymer (Webmaster); Luigi Salerno (Communications) 

Absent: Emmy Hendrickx (Membership Secretary), Ben Wylie (Marketing) 

1. 7:05 PM: Welcome (Gary Attaman)

Meeting called to order at 7:05 PM with 23 members in attendance. Gary welcomed the group 
and reviewed the agenda for the meeting. (27 members had joined the conference by meeting 
end) 

2. 2021 Minutes

Gary noted that the minutes were shared with members who signed up to attend the AGM early. 
Pete mentioned that the minutes are available for review on the WCA website.  

Gary moved that the minutes be approved, Barb seconded the motion. The motion was passed 
with a unanimous vote.   

3. Chairman’s Message

Gary provided his remarks on the last year of events, which saw a significant number of virtual 
meetings and workshops in lieu of in-person events. He went on to explain the decision to allow 
in-person events in 2022, which has been made possible with the introduction of a revised 
participant waiver and protocols. Gary explained how this waiver functions on the website. The 
branding of our website, social media, paperwork, Nastawgan and all other WCA material has 
been updated with the new logo for brand consistency. 

Gary introduced the various WCA Directors and Committee Chairs who will make presentations 
on their committee works. 

4. Membership

Gary presented the report (attached) and reviewed the composition of WCA membership, noting 
the concentration of members in Ontario and the GTA, but also recognizing our consistent 
international relevance.  

Membership numbers have remained mostly consistent despite the challenges of the pandemic. 



5. Finance

Barb presented her report (attached) and reviewed the finances for 2021, explaining that the 
WCA did run a deficit over the last year. Major expenses included updating the website to 
facilitate the virtual waiver feature and the printing and mailing of WCA decals to members. 

Barb reviewed the status of MyCCR, a for-profit website owned by WCA. Barb reported that 
there are no concerns with MyCCR finances, they were profitable in 2021 and their sources of 
revenue are stable. 

Barb thanked Pat McGrail and Rick Sabourin for their assistance with WCA accounting. 

Gary raised the point that we are obligated to vote on the decision to waive the professional 
audit of our 2021 financial records. Gary explained that he reviews the work that Barb does 
while Pat McGrail completes the taxes, which include the WCA financial report; Gary must 
signoff on the taxes. There is a collaboration between Barb, Pat, Rick and Gary who review each 
other’s work. 

Gary moved that the membership should waive the professional audit of our financial records, 
Bill Ness seconded the motion. The motion passed with a unanimous vote. 

6. Committee Reports
a. Committee Report – Communications (Ben Wylie and Mikaela Ferguson)

Luigi presented his report (attached) and summarized the encouraging trends in member 
engagement with emails and growing followership on social media. There has been some very 
positive feedback from viewers/participants of WCA virtual events. 

Luigi mentioned the Meetup site is currently not active. 

Luigi reported that he has heard that members attending workshops have expressed interest in 
more workshops and this is an opportunity to grow our educational offerings to members. 

7. Committee Reports
a. Committee Report – Outings (Bill Ness)

Bill delivered the Outings report (attached) on behalf of himself and Mary Perkins (committee 
members). Bill encouraged prospective organizers to plan and post their trips without delay. He 
summarized the pandemic protocols that trip participants must comply with and the importance 
of these requirements in light of the non-existence of insurance policies that cover damages 
resulting from COVID-19 infections. A great deal of work has gone into developing these 
protocols. 

Bill reviewed our successful pivot to virtual presentations and workshops throughout 2021, with 
17 different events organized that year. Increasingly, our new members have been finding the 
WCA through our virtual event program. Bill thanked the event organizers and presenters from 
the last year for creating the content for this extremely successful program. 



8. Website

Jeff Haymer presented the report (attached) and reviewed the updates to the WCA website 
completed over the last year, most prominently the three waiver and protocol acknowledgement 
buttons that have been added for event sign up. Other highlights included the family member 
membership, fixing of the event group email feature, creation of the Nastawgan archives and 
index and new resource pages such as river level data and event participant and organizer 
information resources. 

Looking to the future, some functionality issues have been identified for CeraIT to resolve, and 
the Nastawgan “search” function is an important upcoming development. 

Gary thanked Jeff and Matt Eberly for their work on the website. 

9. Conservation

Tom presented the report (attached) and reviewed potential conservation initiatives the 
committee may pursue as the conservation committee looks ahead with renewed focus. 

There are numerous currently active opportunities for conservation efforts and Tom invited 
members to join the committee as it grows and explores opportunities to develop this aspect of 
the club. 

Gary reported the work done by Bill Ness to propose and agree on an alternate take out on the 
Moira River as a highlight of the WCA’s efforts in conserving recreation routes. 

10. Committee Report Acceptance

Gary moved that the committee reports be accepted, Tom seconded the motion. The motion 
was passed with a unanimous vote. 

11. New Board Director

Gary asked if anyone would like to join the board in place of Ben Wylie. Gary nominated Chris 
Mayberry; Chis confirmed he would accept. 

Gary asked if anyone would like to volunteer for committee positions, no volunteers came 
forward. 

Pete thanked Ben Wylie for his efforts on the Board and as a committee chair. Barb shared that 
appreciation. 

Isadora thanked the Board and the committees for the work that has been done over the last two 
years to refresh the club and stay relevant through the pandemic. 



12. Adjournment

Gary moved to adjourn the meeting. Tom seconded the motion. Meeting adjourned at 8:05PM. A 
presentation from the Canadian Canoe Museum followed the meeting.  



Welcome by the Chairman 



WCA – 2022 AGM – AGENDA 

Tuesday March 15, 2022, 7 pm  
Virtual Zoom Meeting 

Link to Join: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81287973605 
Meeting ID: 812 8797 3605 

Time Topic 

7:00 pm AGM 

Chair Welcome (Gary Ataman) 

Approve 2021 AGM minutes (Pete Norton) 

Committee reports; 

1. Chair (Gary Ataman)

2. Membership (Gary Ataman)

3. Treasurer Report WCA & CCR (Barb Young)

4. Communications / Marketing (Luigi Salerno)

5. Outings and Insurance (Bill Ness)

6. Website (Jeff Haymer)

7. Conservation (Tom Connell)

Election of directors (Pete Norton) 

Volunteers (Pete Norton) 

Other new business (Gary Ataman) 

Adjourn Meeting (Gary Ataman) 

7:45 pm Canadian Canoe Museum Presentation (Jeremy Ward & Carolyn Hyslop) 



Approve AGM 2021 Minutes of Meeting – Pete Norton

WCA AG Meeting 

Minutes - 20210327 final.pdf

 Moved to approve the minutes from the 2021 AGM.



1. WCA Chairman’s Message – Gary Ataman

Covid-19 has had a major effect on the operations of the club’s 2020 and 2021 season.  

Once the Covid-19 pandemic was announced in March 2020, the WCA Board decided to 

cancel all club physical events in line with provincial guidelines.  This policy remained in 

effect for the 2021 season.    

The introduction of virtual Zoom WCA presentations has helped fill some of the void of 

lacking physical events and helped keep the club together and active. These virtual calls 

included trip presentations and some helpful how-to presentations. The one major 

advantage of Zoom meetings is how they draw members in from all over (Canada, US and 

Europe).  We have had ~15 zoom presentations.  Bill will detail these in his outing report. 

With the trendline pointing to reduced Covid-19 cases and the government loosening of 

outdoor gathering restriction guidelines, we have made the decision to allow 2022 in-

person events.  Participants must; 

 Sign off on the online waiver

 Be fully vaccinated and not have any symptoms of Covid-19 illness

 Follow all WCA guidelines



We have consistent branding across all our sites. 



WCA Organization Chart 



2. Membership
 509 in Dec 31, 2019 Pre-Covid-19

 475 on Dec 31, 2020.   Down 6.5% from pre-Covid-19

 484 as of Dec 31, 2021 …Down 5% from pre-Covid-19

484 WCA members in 2021
• 394 Canadian

• 9 provinces
• 1 territory

• 83 US (27 states)
• 1 Cayman Islands



7 European members in 2021
• 4 Germany
• 1 Netherlands
• 1 Switzerland
• 1 United Kingdom



3. Treasurer Report WCA & CCR – Barb Young

Treasurer's Report 

AGM 2022, Feb 23'22.pdf

WCA Financial Report 

2021 Feb 22'22.pdf

CCR Financial Report 

2021 Draft Feb 16'22 .pdf

 After review moved to wave the professional audit of our 2021 financial
records.



4. Communications / Marketing - Luigi Salerno

Communications+Ma

rketing Report.pdf



5. Outings and Insurance - Bill Ness

WCA 2021 Outings 

Committee Report.pdf



6. Website - Jeff Haymer

WCA AGM Website 

Report 2022.pdf



7. Conservation - Tom Connell

WCA Conservation 

Committee Report to 2022 WCA Annual Meeting.pdf

Moira River New Take Out at Latta 

Moira River Access- 

Changes for Take-out at Latta.pdf



Election of directors - Pete Norton 

 Position available – Ben Wylie stepping down

 Call for names, vote if required for candidates

 Announce vote results

Volunteers - Pete Norton 

 Positions available – eNastawgan, WCA MeetUp

 Call for names, vote if required for candidates

 Announce vote results

Other New Business - Gary Ataman 

Adjourn - Gary Ataman 

Presentation – Canadian Canoe Museum - Tom Connell introductions 
Jeremy Ward / Carolyn Hyslop 





12:39	
  PM
22-­‐02-­‐17
Accrual	
  Basis


REPRODUCTION	
  OF	
  THE	
  CCR	
  FINANCIAL	
  STATEMENTS
	
  


Canadian	
  Canoe	
  Routes	
  Inc.
	
  Balance	
  Sheet


	
  As	
  of	
  December	
  31,	
  2021


Page	
  1	
  of	
  3


2021 2020
Assets


Current	
  Assets
Bank 19,159 19,504
Accounts	
  Receivable -­‐ -­‐
Accrued	
  Receivables 82 108
Wilderness	
  Canoe	
  Association -­‐ 287
Prepaid	
  Expenses	
  (Outdoor	
  Adventure	
  Show) -­‐ -­‐


19,241 19,899


Intangible	
  Assets
Goodwill 5,000 5,000
Incorporation	
  Costs 1,400 1,400


6,400 6,400


Less:	
  Accumulated	
  Depreciation -­‐3,791 -­‐3,291
2,609 3,109


Website 1 1


21,851 23,009


Current	
  Liabilities
Accounts	
  Payable 80 2,870
Taxes	
  Payable 221 182
Wilderness	
  Canoe	
  Association -­‐ -­‐


Total	
  Liabilities 301 3,052


Shareholder's	
  Equity
Capital	
  Stock
100	
  Common	
  Shares 100 100


Retained	
  Earnings 21,450 19,857


TOTAL	
  LIABILITIES	
  &	
  EQUITY 21,851 23,009
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Canadian	
  Canoe	
  Routes	
  Inc.
Statement	
  of	
  Operations


As	
  of	
  December	
  31,	
  2021


Page	
  2	
  of	
  3


2021 2020


Income
Advertising 3,500	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
   4,000	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  
Google	
  Adsense 1,692	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
   1,278	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  


5,192	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
   5,278


Expenses
Bank	
  Charges 102 96	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  
Website	
  expenses 2,663 2,583	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  
Office	
  Expenses 113 213	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  
Promotion	
  (Outdoor	
  Adv	
  Show) -­‐ 393	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  
Depreciation 500 500	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  


Total	
  Expenses 3,378	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
   3,785


Income	
  from	
  Operations 1,814 1,493
Income	
  Taxes 221 182	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  


Net	
  Income	
  (Loss)	
  for	
  the	
  Year 1,593 1,311


19,857 18,546


21,450 19,857	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  


Retained	
  Earnings	
  -­‐	
  	
  beginning	
  of	
  year


Retained	
  Earnings







12:39	
  PM
22-­‐02-­‐17


Accrual	
  Basis


Canadian	
  Canoe	
  Routes	
  Inc.


Notes	
  to	
  the	
  Financial	
  Statements
December	
  31,	
  2021


PREPARED	
  WITHOUT	
  PROFESSIONAL	
  AUDIT


Page	
  3	
  of	
  3


Significant	
  Accounting	
  Principles


1. Revenues	
  and	
  expenditures	
  are	
  recorded	
  on	
  an	
  accrual	
  basis	
  whereby	
  they	
  are
reflected	
  in	
  the	
  accounts	
  of	
  the	
  program	
  period	
  in	
  which	
  they	
  relate	
  whether	
  or
not	
  such	
  transactions	
  have	
  been	
  fully	
  settled	
  by	
  receipt	
  of	
  money.


2. The	
  Company	
  was	
  incorporated	
  September	
  7,	
  2007	
  and	
  commenced	
  operating
January	
  1,	
  2008.


3. Authorized	
  -­‐	
  unlimited	
  number	
  of	
  Common	
  Shares	
  issued	
  and	
  fully	
  paid	
  -­‐	
  100
Common	
  Shares	
  @	
  $1	
  per	
  share.	
  The	
  company	
  is	
  a	
  fully	
  owned	
  subsidiary	
  of
Wilderness	
  Canoe	
  Association	
  Inc.








Canadian Canoe Museum
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L6W 1B5 


WCA 2022 COMMUNICATIONS AND MARKETING REPORT 


 


Monthly Round up: 


 Issued 12 monthly email newsletters 


 Achieved 59% Open Rate (compared to 48% previous year) 


 77% of the email was opened via desktops 


 Achieved a click rate of 9% (increase of 1% from previous year) 


e-Nastawgan: 


 Fall 2020, Winter 2020, Spring 2021, Fall 2021 posted 


Social Media: 


 Facebook followers: 3196 (previous was 2678) 


 Instagram followers: 1708 (previous was 690) 


 YouTube subscribers: 526 and 95 videos posted 


Meetup: 


 Is currently not active 


 We are searching for a volunteer to fill this position (email sent out about this) 


 This is an area we would like to improve our footprint to recruit new, younger members 


Branding: 


 We continue to make the general public aware of the WCA 


Suggestions From Members: 


 Members have been requesting more educational workshops, whether in-person 
(preferred), online or a hybrid of both 
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Moira River Access- Changes for Take-out at Latta, Ontario 


The Moira River is one of southern Ontario’s finest intermediate spring whitewater rivers.  The WCA club 


has hosted trips on it annually for over four decades. 


Traditionally, paddlers running the Moira River took out in the village of Latta at a broad, flat field just 


before a bend in Hoskin Road on river right. The site, which is part of a farm, was recently sold.  Paddlers 


have been told by the new landowners that they cannot park at the side of the road there or take out at that 


spot.  Some have experienced unpleasant interactions with the new owners. Since there is a dangerous, 


unrunnable dam downriver, this prevents paddlers from exiting on river right. 


To preserve this important paddling resource, the WCA has checked out a new takeout on river left, 


located in a large bay, that comes up to the roadway in the spring time.  Road shoulder allowance parking 


is available for 5 to 8 cars just north of the driveway at 110 Scuttlehole Road. 


 


Developed by Bill Ness, WCA Outings Committee and documented by Gary Ataman WCA Chairman. 


April 10, 2022 


North of 
White Roof 
Red house 
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Treasurer's Report  
Annual General Meeting 


March 15, 2022 
 


 
 
We had total revenue of $17,992 in 2021, which is generated primarily through membership. Expenses exceeded revenue 
by $3,205.  Our major expense remains the Nastawgan. We expensed four issues in 2021 ($13,703) versus three issues in 
2020 ($10,393). Our ending bank balance was $45,886. This includes deferred income (donations from the Wevrick family) 
of $12,714, which is set aside to cover speaker expenses for our annual Mike Wevrick Wine and Cheese.  As well, we have 
a liability of  $9,600, which is the amount we have received in prepaid memberships. Subtracting the deferred income and 
our liabilities from our bank balance we have a cushion of $22,991 for our operations. Two expenses incurred this year 
included an update of our website to facilitate agreement with Covid protocols for outings. We also sent all members two 
WCA decals in the Spring 2021 issue of Nastawgan for a cost of $1,247. 
 
CCR had no major expenses for the year 2021 and produced a net income of $1,593. Our advertising revenue consists of 10 
ads on the home page, which accounted for an annual income of $3,500, along with Google AdSense revenue of $1,692. 
The major expense of $2,663 is for website hosting and maintenance provided by CeraIT. This cost is shared with WCA 
(90% CCR, 10% WCA).  
 
I would like to thank Rick Sabourin and Pat McGrail. Rick helps with my Quickbook questions and also with putting 
together the financial reports. Pat did an amazing job of getting us sorted out a number of years ago and continues to do the 
tax returns for both WCA and CCR. She is a great resource for all types of questions accounting and otherwise.  
 
Submitted by 
Barb Young 
Treasurer 
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2021 Outings Committee Report 


 


2021 saw the WCA forced to maintain the suspension of in-person club events as we all continued to battle 
the COVID pandemic. 


However, with an ever-increasing number of people being vaccinated and the wave of the Omicron variant 
passing, the light is appearing at the end of the tunnel. Accordingly, the WCA Board of Directors gave the 
tentative green light for the resumption of the club’s in-person activities as of January 2022. 


But this resumption does not mean that we can suddenly turn back the clock to our pre-pandemic 
environment. To attend club trips, participants must be fully vaccinated, attest to being free of COVID 
exposure and symptoms, and agree to follow reasonable infection risk reduction practices. 


Our liability insurance does not cover claims for losses related to COVID or other disease-related claims 
and this is unlikely to change in the foreseeable future. To deal with the universal refusal of insurers to 
cover COVID risks and protect businesses and non-profit organizations, the Ontario government last year 
passed legislation that barred legal actions related to COVID unless the claimant could show that their loss 
was a result of gross negligence. That provides us with substantial non-insurance legal protection. We 
have responded to this by instituting COVID procedures that ensure we always follow best practices 
around infection control.  We need to be in a position where there could never be a claim that we had been 
negligent in protecting our participants. 


 


The pandemic has caused insurers to tighten up their risk exposure in general. They have become 
increasingly insistent that their insureds have robust risk management practices and procedures in place 
covering all areas of operations. In addition to COVID risk reduction, we must also demonstrate risk control 
over activities where the insurer is protecting us. Consequently, you will notice new waiver of liability & 
assumption of risk forms that all participants must sign as well as expanded detailed outings procedures 
documents. We urge all members to read and familiarize themselves with this new material. The Board and 
Outings Committee have devoted considerable efforts to create these over the past year. We are most 
proud of the new online trip registration system that incorporates electronic consents, thus eliminating the 
need for the laborious collection of paper forms. Our objective has been to help our members navigate the 
new environment we find ourselves in while minimizing bureaucratic red tape that would detract from our 
enjoyment of club activities. 


 


We have now in place everything we need to enable our outings program to relaunch. If you are a current 
or prospective trip organizer, please don’t delay-get your trips posted new. And if you are anxious to get 
back out on club trips, visit our website often for the latest new trip updates. 


 


When the pandemic began and we were forced to suspend our outings, we knew we needed a creative 
strategy to keep our club going without the outings and workshops that are core to our organization. We 
quickly pivoted towards hosting entertaining and informative trip presentations and educational workshops. 
These have been successful beyond all expectations. What started as a stop-gap measure to keep 
members involved during the pandemic evolved into a regular program of frequent virtual events, with each 
one attracting some 20 to 30 participants. In our 2020 program launch year, we featured 15 virtual events. 
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In 20221 there were 17. When new members join the WCA, we ask them how they heard about us and 
what they like best. Invariably, they mention that they were attracted by our online events program. The 
pandemic may end, but our virtual events program will remain and become a permanent addition to the 
benefits our club offers. 


We would like to thank all our virtual event presenters and organizers who have made this great program 
possible. 


 


Bill Ness 


Chair, WCA Outings Committee 


 


Workshop Name Presenter 


Let’s Talk About WCA Events Gary Ataman 


Larder River Presentation Gary Ataman 


WCA Trip Planning Spreadsheet Gary Ataman 


Mike Wevrick Lecture- Canoeing Wild Rivers Cliff Jacobson 


Mississagi River Presentation Gary Ataman 


Moisie/ Aux Pekans River Presentation Gary Ataman 


Ultra-lightweight Canoeing/Camping 101 Webinar Luigi Salerno 


Spanish River Trip Report Sandro Weiner 


Gates of the Arctic National Park and Preserve Doug Webster 


Ray Goodwin WCA Presentation Ray Goodwin 


WCA Social Zoom for New & Veteran Members WCA Board 


River Canoeing in Alberta and Beyond Jim Oliver 


Meal Planning for Canoe Trips Mikaela Ferguson 


Sciencing in the Wilderness: Using iNaturalist & eBird to Document Your Wildlife Sightings Dr. Mhairi McFarlane 


River Talks Workshop-Dumoine Sandro Weiner 


Wilderness Navigation-Trip Planning Module 3 Caltopo Sandro Weiner 


River Talks Workshop-Spanish River Sandro Weiner 


Total 17 Virtual Events in 2021 vs 15 in 2020  


 








 


WCA Annual General Meeting – Minutes 
Saturday, March 27, 2021 @ 9:30AM – 10:45AM, Virtual Video Conference via Zoom 


In attendance: 
Directors: Gary Ataman (Chair); Pete Norton, Sandro Weiner, Ben Wylie, Tom Connell, Mikaela 
Ferguson 


Committee Chairs: Pete Norton (Secretary); Bill Ness (Outings Committee); Barb Young (Treasurer), 
Matthew Eberly (Webmaster); Ben Wylie (Communications)  


Absent: Jeff McColl (Conservation Committee Chair), Emmy Hendrickx (Membership Secretary), Steve 
Mou (Meetup) 


1. 9:30 AM: Welcome (Gary Attaman) 


Meeting called to order at 9:35 am with 44 members in attendance. Gary welcomed the group 
and reviewed the agenda for the meeting.  


2. Chairman’s Message 


Gary presented his Chairman’s Message, summarizing the challenges of the pandemic over the 
last year, our move to virtual club meetings and presentations and our membership status. Gary 
also mentioned key marketing initiatives that were launched including the new WCA logo 
implementation across various web platforms, the digital Nastawgan, the WCA YouTube 
channel and others.  


Gary introduced the various Committee Chairs who will make presentations on their Committee 
works.  


3. Committee Reports  
a. Committee Report – Communications (Ben Wylie and Mikaela Ferguson) 


Ben presented his report (attached)  


Ben summarized the encouraging trends in uptake of social media offerings and apparent 
expansion of online interest in the club.  


Ben gave credit to Matt Eberly for his work on the WCA YouTube channel. Members can expect 
to see increased marketing activity, particularly as in-person outings become possible again.  


Ben shared a presentation of the digital Nastawgan, highlighting some of the advantages the 
digital platform presents (imbedding videos, links for further information, etc.). The digital 
Nastawgan will be publicized in the next monthly roundup. It will be possible to gauge the level 
of interest in the digital version by analyzing website traffic data, which could make the case for 
eliminating print costs associated with a hard copy journal. The analytics allow us to understand 
if and how our readers are engaging, which will inform our decisions on the future of Nastawgan. 







 


4. Committee Reports 
a. Committee Report – Outings (Bill Ness) 


Bill delivered the Outings report (attached) on behalf of himself and Mary Perkins (committee 
members).  


Bill called attention to the contribution Sandro has made in the area of virtual 
workshops/presentations and offered his thanks on behalf of the Committee for his efforts on 
this.  


Gary Ataman mentioned the interesting possibilities that exist in terms of online presentations 
and how the WCA will assist members interested in hosting club presentations.  


Tom Connell summarized the efforts that have been made in updating the outings safety waiver 
to address pandemic risks and generally update and improve the document.  


Gary James suggested First Aid training be organized as a club outing. 


Jeff Haymer asked if all First Aid certifications are recognized equally. Gary Ataman responded 
that ORCKA identifies which providers are recognized. Bill Ness iterated that it is important for 
as many members as possible to have First Aid certificates per club policy (at least one member 
per outing must be certified) and WCA group sessions can and should be organized to access 
discounts for training programs.  


5. Committee Reports 
a. Committee Report – Membership (Emmy Hendrickx) 


Gary Ataman delivered the report (attached) in Emmy’s absence.  


Gary summarized the slight drop in membership over the year and identified the geographic 
footprint of the club. Gary mentioned that we have mostly held steady on membership numbers 
despite the obstacles the pandemic has presented.  


6. Committee Reports 
a. Committee Report – Treasurer Report WCA & MyCCR (Barb Young) 


Barb delivered her report (attached)  


Barb thanked Pat McGrail for her tremendous support over the years with our accounting. Barb 
also extended thanks to Rick Sabourin who helps with the use of QuickBooks. 


Barb delivered her report and summarized that there were no event related expenses. With the 
reduction of issues of hard copy Nastawgans from 4 to 3 we have not run a deficit.  


Gordon Haggert raised a point that he has not heard of the WCA’s connection to MyCCR and 
asked Barb to explain the relationship. Barb explained the WCA purchased the website in 2007 
and a new organization was formed. MyCCR does have a separate Board of Directors and they 
do have an annual meeting.  







 


Gary Ataman stated that while MyCCR is a for-profit entity, the goal is really just to break even. 


7. Committee Reports 
a. Committee Report – Website (Matthew Eberly) 


Matt presented his report (attached). Matt summarized that the only changes introduced to the 
WCA website were content aspects.  


Regarding the collection of new member information via the survey found on the website, Matt 
suggested it would be better to make a list of new members from the last year and contact them 
directly to ask that they complete the new member survey.  


8. Committee Reports 
a. Committee Report – Conservation (Jeff McColl) 


Pete Norton presented Jeff’s report (attached) in his absence. Pete thanked Jeff on behalf of the 
club for his efforts as the Conservation Committee Chair over the years – Jeff will be stepping 
down as Committee Chair this year.  


With Jeff asking to step down as the Committee Chair, Gary stated that Tom Connell has 
expressed interest in assuming this role and invited members to consider joining the committee 
to continue Jeff’s work.  


9. Previous Minutes 


Ben Wylie moved to approve the minutes from the 2020 AGM. Bill Ness seconded the motion. 
Discussion was held. Members voted unanimously to approve.  


Pete Norton moved to wave the professional audit of our 2020 financial records. Ben Wylie 
seconded the motion. Discussion was held. Members voted unanimously to wave the audit. 


10. Election of Directors 


Gary Ataman reported that one sitting director (Mikaela Ferguson) has stated she will vacate her 
seat. Luigi Salerno has previously stated his interest in joining the Board of Directors and was 
asked to introduce himself to the club membership.  


Luigi is a high-school shop teacher and a 10-year member of the WCA. He is concerned with the 
lack of participation amongst young people in outdoor activities such as paddling. He tries to run 
a couple educational workshops each year and contribute to the paddling community by sharing 
his knowledge and encouraging participation in outdoor events. 


Membership voted in favour of electing Luigi Salerno to the Board of Directors.  


11. Other Business 







 


Jeff Haymer has volunteered to help Matt Eberly with the development of the online trip 
database. Jeff is the WCA’s original webmaster and his support in this endeavour is greatly 
appreciated. 


Mark Hoy has volunteered to contribute to WCA organizational efforts; his role is currently 
undecided. Mark has been a WCA member on and off but is looking to get more involved in the 
club. Mark will be invited to board meetings and we will find a role for him to assume. 


10:50AM Doug Ashton presentation on tripping safety and preparedness.  


  







 


WCA – 2021 AGM – AGENDA 
Saturday March 27, 2021,  


Virtual Zoom Meeting 
Link to Join: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83701538331  


Meeting ID: 837 0153 8331 
Time Topic 


9:30 am AGM 


9:45 am Chair Welcome (Gary Ataman) 


 Approve 2019 AGM minutes (Gary Ataman) 


 Committee reports;  


 1. Chair (Gary Ataman) 


 2. Communications / Marketing (Mikaela Ferguson/Ben Wylie) 


 3. Outings and Insurance (Bill Ness) 


 4. Membership (Emmy Hendrickx) 


 5. Treasurer Report WCA & CCR (Barb Young) 


 6. Website (Matt Eberly) 


 7. Conservation (Jeff McColl) 


 8. Election of directors (Gary Ataman) 


 9. Volunteers 


 Other new business (Gary Ataman) 


10:45 am Doug Ashton and Liam Brennon will be hosting a presentation on Wilderness 
Safety & Risk Management as it pertains to backcountry canoe camping. 


  


 


  







 


WCA Chairman’s Message 
Covid-19 has had a major effect on the operations of the club’s 2020 and 2021 season.  
Once the Covid-19 pandemic was announced in March 2020, the WCA Board decided to 


cancell all club physical events in line with provincial guidelines.  This policy is currently 
remaining in effect for the 2021 season.  The policy will be revisited as developments 


occur with insurance policy changes, as the vaccines are distributed, and as provincial 
guidelines demand.  


The introduction of virtual Zoom WCA presentations has helped fill some of the void of 
lacking physical events and helped keep the club together and active. These virtual calls 


included trip presentations and some helpful how-to presentations. The advantage of 
Zoom meetings is how they draw people in from all over (Canada, US and Europe).  We 


have had ~15 zoom presentations.  Bill will detail these in his outing report. 


 
 


Our membership has dropped slightly from 509 in Dec 31, 2019 to 475 on Dec 31, 2020.   


Down 6.5% 


  







 


Started work on the history of the WCA and looking for volunteers to weave the stories 
together. 


 


 


 
  







 


By 2019 we had at least 8 versions of our logo 


 
 


In 2010 the WCA website created a new logo and NO consistent branding 


 


In late 2019, we decided to revamp our logo. 


 
  







 


 
2020 also brought about our big logo change, bringing us back to our roots, and pushing 
us forward into our very own WCA YouTube channel. 


 


Ron Mantay and the team completed the WCA YouTube promotional video just in time for 


the February 2020 Wilderness and Canoe Symposium 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BEizBaDw8wI 


Approx. 1000 views 
 


  



https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BEizBaDw8wI

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BEizBaDw8wI





 


Over 2020 we pushed for consistent branding across our sites. 


  







 


Mikaela Ferguson/Ben Wylie will discuss Communications / Marketing 


Bill Ness will talk about the changes in our insurance policy which will have an impact on 


moving forward with physical events.  Thomas will talk about Covid-19 new waivers and 
protocols. 
Emmy Hendrickx will review Membership stats  


Barb Young will present the financial statements for the WCA and CCR. 


Matt Eberly will review the WCA and CCR website status 


Jeff McColl (Pete Norton) will present the Conservation report 


Gary Ataman will then review the election of new directors and volunteer positions 


Then any other / new business items 


Doug Ashton and Liam Brennon will be hosting a presentation on Wilderness Safety & 


Risk Management as it pertains to backcountry canoe camping. 


 







 


WCA 2021 Communications and Marketing Report 
 
Monthly Round Up: 


• Issued 8 monthly round ups 
• Achieved 48% Open Rate 
• Achieved Click Rates between 18% and 33% (2.5% industry average) 


Info on the Nastawgan would be in Ben's report and I think Sandro would have included the social 
media stats in his. If not here is a paragraph for social media: 
 
Social Media: 


• Facebook followers: 2,678 
• Grew Facebook following by roughly 500 people 
• Instagram followers: 691 
• YouTube subscribers: 227 


Branding: 
 


• Revitalized the club logo 
 
Nastawgan: 


 
• Organized web hosting and purchased the URL for Nastawgan.com 
• Launched new digital Nastawgan 
  







 


WCA 2021 Outings Committee Report 
 


2020 has been a challenging year for all of us. For the WCA’s Outings Program, it has been 
especially difficult. Throughout the pandemic, we have been aware of the importance of our 
organization being fully compliant with all government COVID-related health guidelines to limit 
infection. This imposes significant limitations on activities that have traditionally involved group 
activities like car shuttles, food sharing and even helping each other on portages and loading 
canoes on vehicles. Additionally, we were surprised to find that our newly renewed liability 
insurance policy contained an exclusion for any claims that involved infectious disease, such as 
COVID-19. In other words, if someone sued us, claiming that a negligent act during a club activity 
had caused them to be infected, we would have no insurance protection. 


Due to the COVID-imposed limitations required to safely run activities along with the lack of 
insurance protection against COVID-related lawsuits, we felt we had no choice but to suspend all 
club trips. 


In order to provide activities for members to help get them through this long year, the WCA 
developed a well-received program of virtual educational workshops and trip stories using Zoom 
video conferencing. Over the past year, a number of members have generously volunteered their 
time and knowledge to create these presentations. To date, we have offered a program of 15 
presentations that have been viewed by a total of 273 participants. These virtual activities have 
demonstrated their value in engaging our members who live too far away to participate in the 
traditional in-person events, and we intend to make them a regular part of our club’s Outings 
Program going forward. 


Our liability insurance policy is currently being renewed, and we have been informed that the policy 
will continue to have an infectious diseases exclusion. However, the liability risk of someone 
successfully suing us for an alleged COVID-related loss has been essentially removed with the 
passage of Ontario Bill 218 last fall. The new Act voids any COVID liability claim as long as the 
defendant was acting in good faith and was compliant with all government health guidelines for 
COVID-19. Claims can only succeed if they can show gross negligence, which is an extremely 
high legal bar. 


There are two new changes to our policy coverage this year that will affect us. 


Firstly, there is an exclusion for alcohol use during club events. This should not pose an issue for 
our outdoor events. However, it means that if we wish to continue holding a Fall Wine & Cheese 
Party, we will have to pay an additional premium to buy single day alcohol coverage. 


Secondly, the insurer has become more safety conscious about how outings are run. There now is 
a requirement that at all activities there be at least one person present holding a current Standard 
First Aid/CPR certification. It does not have to be the organizer; any attendee is adequate. While 
this may cause some inconvenience, we also recognize the value of such first aid skills among 
participants on outdoor trips. We also want to take this opportunity to remind members that the 
WCA has a recognition program for our regular trip organizers that will reimburse them for various 
amounts against tuition fees for outdoor education programs, including first aid. Since no trips 
could be run last year, we will base organizers’ eligibility based on years up to & including 2020. 
However, for those who delivered virtual presentations last year, we will include those if they 
increase their benefit eligibility. 


At the present time, we anticipate that perhaps by September enough people will have been 
vaccinated to allow us to resume our physical outings. But like so much to do with COVID; nothing 
is certain. 







 


 


 


 


 


Workshop Name Presenter Number of Participants 


Sciencing the Wilderness: Using 
iNaturalist & iBird to document your wildlife 
sitings 


Mhaire McFarlane 20 


River Talks Workskhop-Dumoine River Sandro Weiner 19 


River Talks Workshop-Spanish River Sandro Weiner 28 


River Talks Workshop- Bonaventure River Sandro Weiner 9 


Wilderness Navigation-Trip Planning Sandro Weiner 12 


Wilderness Navigation-Trip Planning 
Module 2 


Sandro Weiner 17 


Wilderness Navigation-Trip Planning 
Module 3 (CALTOPO) 


Sandro Weiner 22 


Twice Down the Thelon-part 1 Kurt Zimmermann 26 


Twice Down the Thelon-part 2 Kurt Zimmermann 18 


Winter Camping 101: Hot Tenting Luigi Salerno 23 


Winter Camping: Advanced Hot Tenting Luigi Salerno 16 


Dry Suit Care & Maintenance Sandro Weiner 9 


2020 Mike Wevrick Lecture & Wine & 
Cheese Virtual Social 


WCA Board 36 


Backcountry Cooking: Meal Prep for 
Canoe Tripping 


Mikaela Ferguson 14 


Ultra-lightweight hiking/canoeing/camping 
101 


Luigi Salerno 4 


Total 15 Virtual Events  Total Participants 273 


 


 
  







 


Update on WCA Waiver 
 
For the last year, a WCA working group has been developing a waiver and some related 
documents to address risks associated with COVID-19.  The members of the working group have 
included Gary Ataman, Tom Connell, Bill Ness, and Ross Pope.  (Many thanks to Ross for his 
valuable legal input on this process.)  The general goals of this effort have been to promote 
appropriate practices in the course of WCA activities to reduce the likelihood of COVID-19 
transmission, while also shielding the WCA and individual members from legal liability to the extent 
possible.  
 
In addition to the incorporation of risks related to COVID-19 in the WCA liability waiver, the group 
has also undertaken a general update of the waiver, since the version in recent use apparently 
does not reflect contemporary generally accepted waiver formulations.   
 
Two additional documents that are ancillary to the waiver have also been in development.  First, 
we will ask participants in future WCA activities to sign a declaration, in advance of the activity, that 
the person has not recently been knowingly exposed to COVID-19 risk factors or has had related 
symptoms.  Second, we are developing specific protocols to mitigate risk of COVID-19 risk in the 
course of a WCA activity, such as measures to fulfil social distancing guidelines when required by 
the relevant health authority.   
 
Work on the waiver has been aimed at goalposts that are anything but stationary, as the pandemic 
itself has played out, government guidance - including lock-down measures - has continued to 
evolve, and insurance considerations have progressed interdependently.   One somewhat 
encouraging development was the enactment of Bill 218 by the Ontario government.  This 
legislation shields organizations from COVID-19 liability to a great extent, even though it still allows 
claims based on gross negligence.  Unfortunately, providers of liability insurance have widely 
adopted a COVID-19 exclusion such that there is no protection from liability related in any way to 
COVID-19 or similar communicable diseases.  The resulting residual legal liability exposure has 
been a factor in the continuing suspension of WCA activities, in conjunction with other pandemic-
related restrictions remaining in effect.   
 
WCA insurance is currently obtained through an umbrella agreement arranged by the Ontario 
Recreational Canoeing and Kayaking Association (ORCKA), of which the WCA is an 
organizational member. The latest development to emerge is that insurance eligibility may be 
conditioned on WCA’s adoption of a waiver framework, declaration, and COVID-19 protocols 
directly based on ORCKA’s recently issued versions of those documents.  The WCA working 
group is in the process of clarifying the specific requirements that would apply to the WCA, and 
their feasibility for WCA adoption.   
 
As of March 2021, it is far from clear what circumstances will allow the resumption of WCA 
activities, and what will be incorporated in the waiver, declaration, and protocol framework to 
mitigate COVID-19 risk as much as possible (including risk of COVID-19 transmission, and also 
risk of legal liability to the WCA and its members).  Hopefully continuing efforts to comply with 
government guidelines and take-up of COVID-19 vaccination will eventually dispel pandemic risks, 
but in the meantime efforts to finalize and implement the updated waiver will continue as a high 
priority.   
 
 
— Tom Connell 







 


  







 


WCA 2021 Membership Report 
Our membership has dropped slightly from 509 in Dec 31, 2019 to 475 on Dec 31, 2020.   
Down 6.5% 


 
475 total members 


 


 
  







 


378 members in Ontario 


 


 
  







 


7 members from Europe (5-Germany, 1- Netherlands, 1- Switzerland) 


 
 


  







 


WCA 2021 Treasurer's Report  
 
 
We had a total revenue of $18,244 in 2020 which is generated primarily through membership. 
Revenue exceeded expenses by $2,917 this year. Our major expense remains the Nastawgan. 
We did resume four issues in 2020 but the last issue was expensed in 2021. Our ending bank 
balance was $47,656. This includes deferred income (donations from the Wevrick family) of 
$12,714, which is set aside to cover speaker expenses for our annual Mike Wevrick Wine and 
Cheese.  As well, we have a liability of  $8,670, which is the amount we have received in prepaid 
memberships. Subtracting the deferred income and our liabilities from our bank balance we have a 
cushion of $26,196 for our operations.  
 
CCR had no major expenses for the year 2020 and produced a net income of $1,311. Our 
advertising revenue consists of 10 ads on the home page, which accounts for an annual income of 
$4,000, along with Google AdSense revenue of $1,278 (down 27% from 2019). The major 
expense of $2,583 is for website hosting and maintenance provided by CeraIT. This cost is shared 
with WCA (90% CCR, 10% WCA).  
 
I would like to thank Rick Sabourin and Pat McGrail. Rick helps with my Quickbooks questions and 
also with putting together the financial reports. Pat did an amazing job of getting us sorted out a 
number of years ago and continues to do the tax returns for both WCA and CCR. She is a great 
resource for all types of questions accounting and otherwise.  
 
Submitted by 
Barb Young 
Treasurer 
  







 


Balance Sheet 
As at December 31, 2020 


 


    
 2020  2019 
    
Current Assets    
Bank 3,920   2,446  
Savings 43,736   38,574  
 47,656   41,020  
    
Prepaid Expenses (note # 3) 351   1,529  
    
Total Assets 48,007   42,549  


    
    
Current Liabilities    
Accounts Payable 140   264  
Prepaid Memberships (note #2) 8,670   7,420  
 8,810   7,684  
    
CCR Inc - advances 287   (128) 


Deferred Income (Wevrick Fund) 12,714   11,714  


    


Total Liabilities 21,811   19,270  


    
Membership Equity 26,196   23,279  
    
Total Liabilities and Equity 48,007   42,549  


 
  







 


Statement of Operations 
As at December 31, 2020 


 


    
 2020  2019 
Revenue    
Membership Dues 18,024   18,080  
Income from Programs -   6,065  
Miscellaneous 28   26  
Interest Income 162   348  
Donation 30   1,049  
 18,244   25,568  
    
Expenses    
Program Costs 1,219   7,278  
Administration 14,108   15,651  
 15,327   22,929  
    
Excess of Revenue over Expenses  2,917   2,639  
Membership Equity - Beginning of Year 23,279   20,640  


Membership Equity - End of Year 26,196   23,279  


 
  







 


Schedules 
As at December 31, 2020 


 
 


 2020  2019 
Income from Programs    
Annual General Meeting -  - 
Fall Gathering -   3,265  
Wine and Cheese -   2,800  
 -   6,065  
    
Program Costs    
Annual General Meeting 41   44  
Fall Gathering -   2,501  
Wine and Cheese -   3,168  
Outdoor Show 1,178   1,565  
 1,219   7,278  
    
Administration    
Newsletter (3 issues) 10,393   10,493  
Office 1,073   874  
Website Maintenance 344   321  
Website Upgrade -   1,293  
Insurance 1,404   1,404  
Dues - organizations 85   85  
Bank charges 59   240  
Credit Card Commissions 750   941  
 14,108   15,651  


 
  







 


Notes to the Financial Statements 
December 31, 2020 


 
PREPARED WITHOUT PROFESSIONAL AUDIT 


 
Accounting Principles      
       
Revenues and expenditures are recorded on an accrual basis whereby they are reflected in the 
accounts of the program period in which they relate whether or not such transactions have 
been fully settled by the receipt of money. 
       
These statements are non-consolidated statements as they have not been consolidated with 
those of Canadian Canoe Routes Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary. 
       
1. Wilderness Canoe Association Inc. (the "WCA") is a non-profit corporation incorporated on 
July 6, 1981. 
       
2. Prepaid memberships      
 To: December 31, 2021 5,340    
 To: December 31, 2022 1,770    
 To: December 31, 2023 1,040    
 To: December 31, 2024 440    
 To: December 31, 2025 80    
   $8,670    
       
3. Prepaid Expenses      
 Insurance  $351    
       
       
5. CCR Inc. is a wholly owned subsidiary of WCA, which owns all of its 100 common shares. 


 
  







 


WCA 2021 Report on WildernessCanoe.ca  
 


There were no major structural changes introduced in 2020. 


In the past year, the webmaster activities have mainly involved making content improvements to 
the website, changing dates for events, and information updates. Content activities in 2020 
included; 


• The Contacts page, including names for the Nastawgan Editorial Team, and role 
assignments were updated according to elections at the previous AGM. An updated 
Organisation chart appears. 


• A protocol for refunding Orders was developed and recorded with the Treasurer and 
Membership Secretary. 


• The website Theme was updated to reflect the new club logo in several places. There are 
now fourteen (14) headliner banners which rotate with each page load. 


• The uploading of Monthly Roundup emails is up to date on a dedicated page. 
• The uploading of digital Nastawgans (Adobe Acrobat files) is up to date. 
• Links to http://nastawgan.com/current-issue/ have been added for the online eNastawgan. 
• The Map Library has been added to the website as an Outing. This will allow the contents 


and status of the library to be permanently displayed and updated regularly. The Library is 
now in use. 


• New pages have been created to explain the club’s response to the Covid-19 pandemic, 
but these lack content. (They are blank.) 


• Erhard Kraus contributed content from his personal website and this has been added to 
wildernesscanoe.ca as explanations of the right to portage, and the 3 relevant court cases 
which have been argued in Ontario. 


• A new member survey was added to the New Member Welcome letter. No responses were 
collected, therefore it is suggested to distribute this directly to new members instead. 


• Jeff Haymer is currently working on standardizing the organization and presentation of 
Nastawgan files between both of wildernesscanoe.ca and myccr.com 


• The Privacy Policy and map of member’s locations were both added to the Join WCA 
page. 


• A YouTube video of the annual Upper Credit River outing was created and embedded in 
the description of a corresponding Outing object on the website. This has been set aside 
for future use. 


Approximately since the Wine & Cheese on Saturday the 21st of November 2020, members have 
been renewing their memberships. Since then, and as of 26 March 2021, the website has recorded 
270 renewal Orders. All of these have successfully updated the membership database and 
incremented members’ expiry dates automatically, without any administrative effort required. 
Members have also been checking and updating their contact and extended profile information. 


Generally, wildernesscanoe.ca is fully functional and everything works. Potential future 
improvements include. 


• While interrogating the Site Building and Site Configuration menus I have identified how it 
may be possible to modify some of the standard format e-mails that the server sends. 


• To some extent it is possible to add HTML in Outings descriptions. This has not been 
explored very much, but it may be possible to have Outings with more exciting promotional 
material, including route maps for example. There is an option allowing for photos to be 



http://nastawgan.com/current-issue/





 


uploaded and attached directly to the Outing descriptions. It only has to be turned on. I 
have worked out how to embed a YouTube video. 


• I also discovered how to modify the Access Denied page, for example when someone 
attempts to look at something but is not logged in. It will be fun to put something more 
entertaining to the user in there. 


• Previously the club had discussed upgrading from Drupal 6.0 to 8.0 at an estimated cost of 
$12 000. This has some advantages, where currently the website is not optimised for 
smartphones for example. 


• There was a request to obtain an estimate, for expanding the database, in order to gather 
more demographic information about the membership (ie. gender and ages.) 


• There is an action to make a sub-page listing all of the club’s social media accounts. 


A YouTube channel has been created for the club. Initially the purpose of this was merely to host 
the promotional video used on the website. It has since accumulated over 1000 views and ranks 
highly in certain relevant search results. 


The channel now has 26 videos and 227 subscribers. 


Officially on the first day of 2021 I became the primary administrator of myccr.com Nothing 
substantial has happened otherwise. 


Matthew Eberly 


  







 


WCA 2021 Conservation Report  
 


Early in April 2020, Ontario Parks increased camp fees for backcountry sites in Massassauga and 
the Temagami cluster of parks. I wrote the powers that be in the Government of Ontario, Parks 
Ontario and the opposition parties to seek an understanding of the rationale. While I did receive 
the auto response indicating they had received the email, no authentic response to the letter was 
received. (Copy of letter attached). My concern with the trial period of the increased fees is that if 
they elect to apply this program across all backcountry parks it will create an unfair burden for solo 
and tandem paddlers. 
 
Almost a year later, in February/March 2021, the issue has exploded. When I posted about this on 
various social media platforms in 2020 I was informed that it was not well received and considered 
“too political” for some of the social media sites. I will not mention the groups that disagreed with 
my posting last year because in the social media world that would cause problems with groups that 
we need on board for many of the issues that we face. With so many more people not involved in 
organized clubs we need these groups and people to support our interests. 
 
There are several petitions circulating now and this will hopefully create a chance to open some 
dialogue and consideration for the concept of having separate and proportional pricing for larger 
groups and solo/tandem parties. 
 
Petition link: https://www.change.org/p/jeff-yurek-minister-of-the-environment-back-country-
camping-fee-increases-in-
ontario/psf/share?share=1&fbclid=IwAR3jGS6mDq0gsthGRGuTajJN1gp0t6wf69QjWEppCYwnQa
EiAzqs5th8nso 
 
From the perspective of conservation issues this increase in interest and engagement is positive 
for the paddling community and our club. The last several years we have suffered from a lack of 
people involved in paddling and backcountry issues and an ambivalent provincial government. I 
am happy this issue has generated renewed interest. As of March 22, the provincial parks are now 
providing a letter explaining their justification for the increases. 
 
At the federal level, likely due to the minority government situation, there was no activity in the 
various committees that affected us and at this time no new legislation changes that affect our 
interests are on the agenda. 
 
At the provincial level we are in a more confrontational situation. Examples include initiatives such 
as the gutting of the Conservation Authorities, Proposed Hwy 423, and the lower Duffins Creek 
wetland issue. 
 
When the provincial government gutted the various Conservation Authorities there was significant 
opposition by many groups. Though the government did not back down from any of their proposed 
changes, it did create a renewed interest in conservation issues. This interest carried over into 
increased interest in the backcountry fee increase issue. 
 
Another of the major concerns as we go forward in 2021 is Bill 254, Protecting Ontario Elections 
Act, 2021. https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-1/bill-254. There 
are a number of issues with this Bill including impacts to our ability to speak out 100 days before 
elections. The Bill has the potential to silence the many small groups that seek to raise the issues 
that concern them during the election period. For the WCA this may could mean having to register 
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as a 3rd party group, mostly likely having to pay a fee to register and having our financial records 
and content reviewed. This could force those that run forums and social media sites to remove all 
posts that the government deems 3rd party political, and those people and groups could face fines 
for not censoring their participants. This Bill is concerning for any group such as ours as it is 
important to use election periods to call attention to issues that can affect us. 
 
Link to Toronto Star Article, which brought this Bill to my attention “Doug Ford’s new elections act 
bill moves to silence critics” https://www.thestar.com/opinion/contributors/2021/03/02/doug-fords-
new-elections-act-bill-moves-to-silence-critics.html 
 
With the renewed interest in paddling issues, I look forward to more people getting involved as 
there are a lot of issues that need addressing and need our support and the support of likeminded 
citizens. With this said, I feel it is time for the WCA to consider nominating a new Conservation 
Chair or a committee to deal with the large number of issues that we face; one person cannot do 
justice to so many different concerns. 
 
I have had various health issues this year that have made it difficult to focus and be involved in 
these issues; I hope the club will discover new interest in these issues this year and raise the voice 
of those affected.  
 
It has been a pleasure to represent the WCA through my years as Conservation Chair. 
 
Jeff McColl 
 
Conservation Chair. 
 
 
Copy of Covid letter, recommendation # 3 is the park fee issue. 
 
Honourable Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario, Minister of Intergovernmental Affairs 
doug.fordco@pc.ola.org 
Honourable Jef Yurek, Minister for Environment, Conservation and Parks jeff.yurek@pc.ola.org 
MPP Dave Smith, Special Advisor to Ontario parks dave.smith@pc.ola.org 
Judith Monteith-Farrell, Critic, Natural Resources, Forestry, Conservation and Parks Member, 
Standing Committee on Estimates JMonteith-Farrell-QP@ndp.on.ca 
Amy Yakelashek amy.yakelashek@ontario.ca, Provincial Park Management Supervisor 
Operations and Development Section - Ontario Parks 
 
First, I would like to thank all for all what they are doing during these troublesome times 
 
As the Conservation Chair of the Wilderness Canoe Assoc. I am hoping we can work together to 
address some issues expressed by our outdoor community as a result of the Covid 19 Pandemic. 
 
Our outdoor family fully supports the actions taken by all levels of Government to ‘flatten the 
curve’, but like many others we miss our time in the parks and can’t wait to get back out. 
 
New Brunswick Parks and the Maine, St. Croix International Waterway Commissions have 
published July 1, 2020 as their current date to honour reservations within their parks. Many 
communities & conservation authorities in Ontario have cancelled all permits up to July 1st. Of 
course, this date will be reassessed as required. 
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Recommendation 1 
 
We encourage Ontario Parks to adopt a similar protocol for the parks, including the backcountry 
routes and sites. 
 
While this may not be at the top of the “to do list” during this outbreak, providing a realistic date, 
and immediate refunds will reduce some anxiety for those in our communities who are struggling 
due to loss of income during these difficult times. Moving the dates by small increments, while 
hopeful, may also add to the stress. 
 
Recommendation 2 Edited April 15, 2012 See Bottom Paragraph in this recommendation. 
 
There may be limits to the number of people who can visit our parks once “Stay at home” 
restrictions are eased. As well, people returning to work, or on reduced wages may not have the 
time or the finances to take vacation (self-employed, returning from EI (etc.). 
 
Relaxing the cancellation requirements ahead of time will not only easy any perceived ill will but 
will also benefit by reducing reservations to accommodate potential mandated reduced numbers. It 
may also free up some sites for front line folks who will be ready for some relaxing time in the 
parks. 
 
There will a number of people that are just too afraid to go to public places, the fear is real with 
potential mental health issues as we progress through this crisis. 
 
On April 14, 2020 Saugeen Bluffs made a policy announcement very similar to what is proposed 
above, and I quote 
 
“Hello everyone! Here at the SVCA we have been getting a number of phone calls, emails and 
face book messages with regard to the upcoming camping season. Unfortunately, we simply 
cannot provide a definitive answer at this time, as to whether the camping season will progress as 
normal or if there will be delays. IF you feel, however, that you would like to reschedule or cancel 
your current booking, we certainly understand and would be happy to provide you with a full refund 
(519-367-3040 ext. 222). NO penalty will be issued to your cancellation. In the meantime, we will 
continue to monitor the present situation on a weekly basis and will post notices of campground 
openings as soon as we are sure it's safe to allow campers back into the parks. We thank you for 
your patience and understanding.” 
 
This is exactly the type of information and policy we are looking for in these Covid 19 times. 
 
Recommendation 3 
 
This is not Covid-19 related, however, in its current format, the trial of a base fee for backcountry 
sites in Massassauga Prov. Park and the Temagami cluster of parks is prohibitive for those that 
prefer to paddle or hike solo or in pairs. The base fee benefits larger groups. 
 
Our suggestion is to maintain the base fee for groups but return the individual permit price for the 
Individuals and pairs. This retains the affordability for all who love these areas to continue to enjoy 
them. 
 
We understand these are very worrisome and challenging times. 
 







 


We look forward to working with you to help coming up with solutions that work both with Ontario 
Parks and Ontario’s outdoor Communities. 
 
Jeff McColl 
 
Conservation Chair 
 
Wilderness Canoe Assoc. 
264 Sydney St. 
Milton, On. 
L9T 1E1 
 
(Personal Phone number removed for this report) http://www.wildernesscanoe.ca 
Owner of My Canadian Canoe routes (forum) https://www.myccr.com 
Social Media sites that I am an Administrator 
Ontario Backcountry Enthusiasts https://www.facebook.com/groups/518286598337067/ 
Ontario Canoe Tripping 
https://www.facebook.com/groups/753468378008715/?epa=SEARCH_BOX 
 
Link to Saugeen Bluffs face book posting 
https://www.facebook.com/saugeenbluffs/photos/a.139032303098820/1125930734408967/?type=
3&theater 
 
link to 
 
St. Croix International Waterway Commissions https://www.stcroix.org/?fbclid=IwAR26OMz4u-
eFRha5eMaH3XbJoRwh5GKZqZEX0ScC7OsfA4f4AqIbLlTwsFA 


 


  







 


WCA Election of Directors and Volunteers  


 
 


There will be a few changes to our Governance Chart: 


Mikaela Ferguson has a change in job and country so she will be leaving the board in her 


role as communications. Focus on the Monthly Roundup Newsletter activities. It looks like 
we have one board member position to fill and Luigi Salerno has put his name forward to 


fill this position. 


Steven Mou will be stepping down from the MeetUp website coordination.   Steve set-up 


the site and populated it during the pre-covid 2019 year. 


Jeff McColl our Conservation Lead will be stepping down after decades of leading this 


effort.   Thomas Connell has expressed an interest in getting involved were Jeff left off. 


Iori Miller has joined the Nastawgan Editorial team. 


  







 


 


Volunteers  


• Jeff Haymer has already started to help Matt with some website efforts 


• Mark Hoy has put his name forward to see where he can help.   His background is a 


management consultant 


• If anyone else would like to volunteer let us know. 
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WCA AGM Website Report 2022 


 


Completed Amendments 


 The three acknowledge buttons have been introduced for event sign up. 


 Family member (ie spouse of a family membership) has been introduced. 


 Event emails to participants has been fixed. 


 The Nastawgan archives are now in the WCA website.  The last three years are available 
to members only. 


 The Nastawgan Index has been restored in the WCA website.  This requires updating. 


 The Participant Resources section and the Organizer Resources section have been 
updated.  Members are invited to review these pages. 


 A resource page that provides information on River Levels has been added. 


 A correction was made to enable family member to register for events. 


 


Current Problems 


 Events are not visible to the general public.  Members must be logged on to view events on 
each of the outing pages, in the calendar, and in the Upcoming Events at the right margin.  
It is expected that all event should be visible but only members, who are signed on, can 
register for them.  An email was sent to Cerait explaining this problem. 


 When viewing a pdf document, such as an issue of Nastawgan, the old favicon still 
appears.  This should be an easy fix on the part of Cerait. 


 The Nastawgan Index has not been updated since 2009.  Considerable time will be needed 
to update the information from the archives. 


 


Upcoming Developments 


 We are investigating the possibility of adding a search facility that will enable members to 
search the Nastawgan archives using a word or phrase search.   








 
 


Conservation Committee Report to WCA Annual Meeting 


Submitted by Tom Connell, WCA Conservation Committee Chair 


I assumed the Conservation Committee chair role following the notice by Jeff McColl at last 
year’s AGM that he was ready to hand-off to someone else.  Many thanks to Jeff for his 
dedicated efforts and leadership in this role for many years.  In particular, Jeff cultivated detailed 
knowledge relating to canoe route and portage access rights, which he used to support WCA 
interests and member activities. 


Going forward, the WCA-CC will focus on three general areas: 


1. Lead WCA activities aimed at wilderness canoe route preservation and access 


2. Encourage environmentally responsible wilderness travel on the part of WCA members 
and others 


3. Promote suitable wilderness conservation and environmental sustainability causes  


In carrying out its role, the WCA-CC may do any of the following:   


• Share information and promote engagement on relevant issues among WCA members 


• When appropriate, lead process to formulate and communicate WCA position on key 


issues  


• Cultivate links to other organizations with shared goals 


• Engage in other activities as appropriate 


Potential 2022 WCA-CC areas of focus include: 


1. Schedule conservation-related zoom sessions and outings 


2. Work on specific canoe route/portage access issues that arise 


3. Promote WCA awareness of wilderness protection projects 


4. Assess potential for canoe tripping environmental best practices project 


5. Arrange for conservation-related Roundup/Nastawgan content 


6. Recruit additional WCA-CC members 


Specific conservation-related activities in 2021 and early 2022 included: 


• Assessment of day-trip take-out options on Moira River due to landowner push-back (Bill 


Ness) 


• Roundup article on Ontario invasive species regulation on transportation of watercraft 


• Provided WCA letter of support to Friends of Riviere Dumoine  


• Contact with organizations including:  Wildlands League (CPAWS Ontario), CPAWS 


Ottawa Valley, and Nature Canada. 


• Zoom session for WCA members on CPAWS project to protect Dumoine/Coulonge/Black 


watersheds  


The scope and extent of future WCA-CC activities will partly depend on interest of and input 
from WCA members.  The Chair would warmly welcome additional committee members to 
expand the potential breadth and depth of WCA activities supporting wilderness conservation. 
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Balance Sheet 
As at December 31, 2021 


 


	
  
2021	
  


	
  
2020	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  Current	
  Assets	
  
	
   	
   	
  Bank	
   45,886	
  


 
3,920	
  


Savings	
   -­‐	
  
 


43,736	
  


	
  
45,886	
  


	
  
47,656	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  Prepaid	
  Expenses	
  (note	
  #	
  3)	
   371	
  
 


351	
  


	
   	
    	
  Total	
  Assets	
   46,257	
  
	
  


48,007	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  
	
   	
   	
   	
  Current	
  Liabilities	
  


	
   	
   	
  Accounts	
  Payable	
   952	
  
 


140	
  
Prepaid	
  Memberships	
  (note	
  #2)	
   9,600	
  


 
8,670	
  


	
  
10,552	
  


	
  
8,810	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  CCR	
  Inc	
  -­‐	
  advances	
   -­‐	
  
 


287	
  


Deferred	
  Income	
  (Wevrick	
  Fund)	
   12,714	
  
	
  


12,714	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  
Total	
  Liabilites	
   23,266	
  


	
  
21,811	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  Membership	
  Equity	
   22,991	
  
	
  


26,196	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  Total	
  Liabilites	
  and	
  Equity	
   46,257	
  
	
  


48,007	
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Statement of Operations 


As at December 31, 2021 
 


 


	
  
2021	
  


	
  
2020	
  


Revenue	
  
	
   	
   	
  Membership	
  Dues	
   17,886	
  


	
  
18,024	
  


Income	
  from	
  Programs	
   -­‐	
  
	
  


-­‐	
  
Miscellaneous	
   -­‐	
  


	
  
28	
  


Interest	
  Income	
   91	
  
	
  


162	
  
Donation	
   15	
  


	
  
30	
  


	
  
17,992	
  


	
  
18,244	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  Expenses	
  
	
   	
   	
  Program	
  Costs	
   -­‐	
  


	
  
1,219	
  


Administration	
   21,197	
  
	
  


14,108	
  


	
  
21,197	
  


	
  
15,327	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  Excess	
  of	
  Expenses	
  over	
  Revenue	
   -­‐3,205	
  
	
  


2,917	
  
Membership	
  Equity	
  -­‐	
  Beginning	
  of	
  Year	
   26,196	
  


	
  
23,279	
  


Membership	
  Equity	
  -­‐	
  End	
  of	
  Year	
   22,991	
  
	
  


26,196	
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Schedules 


As at December 31, 2021 
 


	
  
2021	
  


	
  
2020	
  


Income	
  from	
  Programs	
  
	
   	
   	
  Annual	
  General	
  Meeting	
   -­‐	
  


	
  
-­‐	
  


Fall	
  Gathering	
   -­‐	
  
	
  


-­‐	
  
Wine	
  and	
  Cheese	
   -­‐	
  


	
  
-­‐	
  


Merchandise	
  Sales	
   -­‐	
  
	
  


-­‐	
  


	
  
-­‐	
  


	
  
-­‐	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  Program	
  Costs	
  
	
   	
   	
  Annual	
  General	
  Meeting	
   -­‐	
  


	
  
41	
  


Fall	
  Gathering	
   -­‐	
  
	
  


-­‐	
  
Wine	
  and	
  Cheese	
   -­‐	
  


	
  
-­‐	
  


Outdoor	
  Show	
   -­‐	
  
	
  


1,178	
  


	
  
-­‐	
  


	
  
1,219	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
  Administration	
  
	
   	
   	
  Newsletter	
  (4	
  issues	
  2021,	
  3	
  issues	
  2020)	
   13,703	
  


	
  
10,393	
  


Office	
   814	
  
	
  


1,073	
  
Website	
  Maintenance	
   344	
  


	
  
344	
  


Website	
  Upgrade	
   2,712	
  
	
  


-­‐	
  
Insurance	
   1,465	
  


	
  
1,404	
  


Dues	
  -­‐	
  organizations	
   85	
  
	
  


85	
  
Bank	
  charges	
   45	
  


	
  
59	
  


Promotion	
   1,247	
  
	
  


-­‐	
  
Credit	
  Card	
  Commissions	
   782	
  


	
  
750	
  


	
  
21,197	
  


	
  
14,108	
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QQ 


 


Notes to the Financial Statements 
December 31, 2021 


 


PREPARED WITHOUT PROFESSIONAL AUDIT 
 


Accounting	
  Principles	
  
	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  Revenues	
  and	
  expenditures	
  are	
  recorded	
  on	
  an	
  accrual	
  basis	
  whereby	
  they	
  are	
  reflected	
  in	
  
the	
  accounts	
  of	
  the	
  program	
  period	
  in	
  which	
  they	
  relate	
  whether	
  or	
  not	
  such	
  transactions	
  
have	
  been	
  fully	
  settled	
  by	
  the	
  receipt	
  of	
  money.	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  These	
  statements	
  are	
  non-­‐consolidated	
  statements	
  as	
  they	
  have	
  not	
  been	
  consolidated	
  with	
  
those	
  of	
  Canadian	
  Canoe	
  Routes	
  Inc.,	
  a	
  wholly	
  owned	
  subsidiary.	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  1.	
  Wilderness	
  Canoe	
  Association	
  Inc.	
  (the	
  "WCA")	
  is	
  a	
  non-­‐profit	
  corporation	
  incorporated	
  on	
  
July	
  6,	
  1981.	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  2.	
  Prepaid	
  memberships	
  
	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  


	
  
To:	
  December	
  31,	
  2022	
   5,360	
  


	
   	
   	
  
	
  
To:	
  December	
  31,	
  2023	
   2,285	
  


	
   	
   	
  
	
  
To:	
  December	
  31,	
  2024	
   1,210	
  


	
   	
   	
  
	
  
To:	
  December	
  31,	
  2025	
   745	
  


	
   	
   	
  
	
   	
   	
  


$9,600	
  
	
   	
   	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  3.	
  Prepaid	
  Expenses	
  
	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  


	
  
Insurance	
  


	
  
$371	
  


	
   	
   	
  
	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  
	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  5.	
  CCR	
  Inc.	
  is	
  a	
  wholly	
  owned	
  subsidiary	
  of	
  WCA,	
  which	
  owns	
  all	
  of	
  its	
  100	
  common	
  shares.	
  


	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   
 







